
The Child Protection Conference for Eastern and Central Europe- Cardinal’s Seán O’Malley  

I am Cardinal Sean O’Malley, Archbishop of Boston and President and a Member of the Pontifical 
Commission for the Protection of Minors. I am honored to be with you today as we begin this 
Conference which has been organized jointly by the Bishops’ Conference of Poland and the 
Commission, with the support of representatives from many other bishops’ conferences 
throughout Central and Eastern Europe. A special word of thanks goes to Archbishop Stanisław 
Gądecki, President of the Polish Bishops’ Conference, for providing us a warm welcome and for 
all the work his colleagues have done to facilitate our meeting. 

I know that many have been hoping for this seminar for several years; we are all pleased that 
we can now be here with you. I am grateful to our hosts here in Warsaw, who have always 
intended that this be a Conference for the entire region. The organizing committee deserves 
special recognition for having persevered in their efforts to move the planning ahead. In good 
part, our coming together here is a result of their dedication and commitment. 

We have just heard an encouraging and challenging message from the Holy Father, who assures 
us of his closeness to all persons whose lives have been impacted by the scourge of sexual 
abuse and encourages us to offer recommendations for strengthening safeguarding of minors 
and vulnerable adults and as best possible preventing sexual abuse in the life of the Church and 
society at large. 

Before a more in-depth reflection on the Holy Father’s message, I would like to offer a few words 
on the timeliness of our gathering. 

I. Context of our Current Meeting 

Our purpose in gathering together over the next few days is to reflect upon a variety of 
experiences that are particular to the Church in Central and Eastern Europe and also in many 
ways similar to the experience of sexual abuse in other parts of the world. In addition to 
representatives of the Church in this region and persons skilled in accompanying survivors in 
the ongoing journey toward healing, I am pleased that several members of the Pontifical 
Commission for the Protection of Minors will be with us during the coming days. These members 
bring extensive experience in support for survivors, prevention training and education, and in-
depth knowledge of the canonical and administrative issues that need to be addressed in order 
for the Church to take timely and meaningful action with regard to sexual abuse of minors and 
vulnerable adults. I am confident that they can also assist the professionals from the region in 
the work of establishing a reliable system of child protection and support for survivors. 

We are all aware of the havoc wreaked on our lives by the COVID-19 pandemic and the 
uncertainties brought on by policies concerning travel and quarantine. Our Conference has been 
impacted by these circumstances, and several of our colleagues in safeguarding and prevention 
ministry are not able to be with us in person. We have made efforts to be as inclusive as possible 
and extend our warmest regards to them, knowing that they are very much in our hearts and 
minds during these days. 

I also want to express a debt of gratitude to the women and men who each day accompany 
survivors throughout, bringing them professional skills, compassion and care. They are a 



dedicated group of lay people, priests and sisters, walking with our brothers and sisters who 
have been harmed by the crimes and sins of clergy, religious and other workers in the Church. 

Last month, I was privileged to meet with several of these persons by teleconference, some of 
whom I have known for many years through their involvement with this ministry and others I was 
pleased to meet for the first time. Together we discussed ways that we could strengthen the 
Church’s outreach to survivors. Their service is of critical importance and must be supported. On 
behalf of our Holy Father and in my own name, I wish to make clear our gratitude for the critically 
important service provided by these witnesses of God’s love and our commitment to support 
their ministry. 

II. The Reality of Abuse: From Boston to Warsaw 

Here in Poland and in the Archdiocese of Boston, as in many places throughout the world, we 
have experienced the shattering impact of sexual abuse. We are blessed that many gathered for 
this Conference give significant time and effort to correct the injustices of the past and bring 
healing to our Church and society. We all must be advocates for the safeguarding of minors and 
vulnerable adults and work tirelessly to promote transparency, accountability and zero tolerance. 

Although the crisis of sexual abuse in the Church has been known to us for some time, many 
people are just beginning to come to terms with the reality of this situation. As the crisis unfolded 
from one country to the next, it became clear that sexual abuse had tragically infiltrated the 
Church in all countries and all cultures. There is no place or group of people that is immune to 
being impacted by the evil of abuse. 

You have seen and heard the painful stories of survivors of sexual abuse and perhaps 
experienced them many times. The testimonies that have become the basis of the public 
reckoning over the past few years were often shared by a person who was abused by clergy or 
religious many years ago, perhaps shared with a family member or a friend or someone in the 
life of the Church. We know that the time when a person is ready and able to share that they 
were abused is very personal and may not be until many years after the abuse took place. We 
can never presume to know another person’s history or circumstances. 

Many survivors speak of their abuse as a source of tremendous pain and shame. Many often 
feel some sense of personal guilt for what has been done to them by clergy or religious, as if 
they were in some way responsible for the abuse. And when some summoned the courage to 
speak out, to name the truth of the abuse, they were often ignored and told to not speak of that 
reality. That injunction, which greatly magnified the pain and suffering of a survivor, often came 
from within the Church or from family members. Far too often, there was more concern for 
protecting the reputation of clergy and the Church than for the survivor. That response is as 
morally reprehensible as the crime of the abuse itself. 

The Holy Father has called us to an inclusive and transparent path in addressing the 
consequences of sexual abuse in the Church. His words have been strong and clear: there is 
absolutely no place in ministry for those who abuse minors. 

III. Pastoral Conversion in Evangelii Gaudium 



From the very beginning of his ministry, Pope Francis has emphasized the importance of pastoral 
conversion as a missionary path for the entire Church. Such conversion brings with it the type of 
transformation necessary to ensure that the Gospel reaches every person and every part of our 
lives. The Holy Father reminds us of the teaching of Pope Paul VI, who called for a deep renewal 
at the personal level and on the part of the entire Church. Conversion at both the personal and 
institutional level is at the heart of the process of renewal and is essential to Pope Francis’ call 
for a “missionary transformation” of the Church. 

Pastoral conversion is important for us as we focus our efforts on renewing the Church in the 
face of sexual abuse. We must work for change that will be incorporated in all aspects of the life 
of the Church, combatting sexual abuse wherever it has occurred regardless of the status or 
office of the person who committed the crime. It is my hope that the following steps may be a 
guide for the ministry of safeguarding and caring for minors and vulnerable persons in our 
Church. 

A. Listening 

Pope Francis has called us to begin the journey of conversion by acknowledging the truth of 
what has happened. To do this, we must adopt the approach of a listening heart. Those who 
have heard the testimony of survivors know how difficult and challenging these experiences are. 
I have personally met with hundreds of survivors; their testimonies are heart-wrenching, 
especially when they share that no one believed them when they first reported the abuse. We 
can only imagine, but in truth never fully understand, how much more difficult it has been for 
those who have been abused and forced to live with the consequences their whole lives. 

When someone who has been abused by clergy, religious or other persons in the Church tells 
their story we must receive them and their testimony with the utmost reverence. There need to 
be clear channels of communication and encounter by which survivors can contact the Church 
if they wish to. It is encouraging that many dioceses have a contact person or a dedicated phone 
service or email account for survivors or their family members to use. This is a good and 
important initiative. If a diocese does not receive much response after establishing these means 
of contact, it does not mean that the reality of sexual abuse by clergy or religious is not present 
in your communities. A lack of response may well be an indication that the established channels 
of communication are not adequate or appropriate for the particular circumstances of your 
diocese or your country. It is important that we all maintain a focus on providing accessible, 
welcoming and non-judgmental opportunities for survivors and their loved ones to be in contact 
and engage in dialogue with the local Church. 

We must also be aware of the reality that there are many persons in our communities who have 
suffered the tragedy of sexual abuse in the Church and have never spoken to anyone about their 
experience. 

Our colleague Dr. Ewa Kutz has written about the complexity of the testimony of victims in an 
insightful article recently published in L’Osservatore Romano. She wrote: 

“Those who have been wounded are speaking. Some demand their right to speak and be heard 
at the top of their lungs. Others speak about it timidly within the quiet of a psycho-therapeutic 
setting, or they confide only in their loved ones. Some scream. Others speak by remaining silent 
with their silence.” 



It is quite possible that some people listening now are survivors of sexual abuse or have been 
impacted by the abuse of their loved ones and have not yet shared that information with others, 
whether the abuse occurred in the Church, at school, among peers or in family life. 

We know that all survivors want to heal and also know that each person has their own time when 
they are ready and able to begin that journey. It is our sincere prayer that all survivors and their 
loved ones can receive support and assistance for healing, and we understand how important it 
is for people to make their own choices about their journey and to do so in their own time. 

Allowing survivors to bring their experiences to the Church will hopefully help to provide them 
consolation and healing and will also inform our ongoing work of instituting reforms, policies, and 
procedures. 

B. Acknowledging Survivors 

For us to achieve the pastoral conversion the Holy Father calls us to, we must provide honest 
and clear recognition of those who have been abused. Listening to the pain of others, to the 
sufferings of God’s people, leads to acknowledgement of the wrong that has been done and the 
suffering that has been inflicted. Pastoral conversion requires a turning away from an 
inappropriate defensiveness that can be very harmful and hurtful and embracing a deeper 
listening to the survivor, with a willingness to understand more fully what they have experienced. 

An obstacle to this recognition, especially for pastors, is what the Holy Father referred to as a 
“misguided concern for the reputation of the institutional Church.” Especially in those places 
where the Church has been subjected to systematic persecution for a long time, a defensive 
response to accusations of abuse can often seem an instinctive response. While pastors do hold 
responsibility for the protection of the Church, and in many cases have suffered or given their 
lives in defense of the faith, a skeptical and sometimes even demeaning response to testimony 
of abuse can cause serious damage to the people the Church is called to hold as a priority for 
pastoral care and concern, namely, those broken and wounded by abusive ministers within the 
Church itself. 

The Holy Father recognizes that accepting the wrongs that have been committed by the Church’s 
ministers can, indeed, make us feel vulnerable. But vulnerability can also be lived as a moment 
of grace, a moment of kenosis, an experience of God’s action in our world that brings healing by 
shining light on a place of darkness so that all people can live more freely as disciples and 
believers. It means that we can continue to be dedicated co-workers in the Lord’s vineyard while 
at the same time remaining honest about the abuse that has occurred among Christ’s faithful. 

C. Seeking Forgiveness 

Acknowledging the truth of what has happened leads us further along the path of conversion and 
renewal. We cannot preach what we ourselves have not accepted as true in our hearts. For 
pastors and others in leadership in the Church, listening to and affirming the reality of sexual 
abuse by the Church’s ministers engages us in a process of conversion. We cannot fail to be 
moved by what we hear and come to know, following Jesus who was moved when he saw the 
needs of the people. 



In the context of their duty to deal with the sexual abuse of minors and vulnerable persons, clergy 
are advised to adopt a learning approach so that they can become better teachers in their 
diocese or religious order. The Church needs to learn from the survivors who hold a particular 
position of being able to teach us. 

If we situate this dynamic within the context of an encounter with Christ, we can see in the 
survivor someone who has been unjustly treated, who has been made to suffer and who, in many 
cases, has been rejected in their suffering by the Church itself. By adopting the role of 
protagonists in our communities, survivors can provide an important insight to Gospel truth that 
opens the way for a new evangelization, even of the Church itself. Seeking reconciliation with 
survivors should emerge from this listening and acknowledging the reality of sexual abuse. As 
Pope Francis urged us in his opening message today: 

“Only by facing the truth of these evil practices and of humbly seeking pardon from victims and 
survivors will the Church find its way to a place where it can be relied upon once again as a place 
of welcome and safety for those in need.” 

Providing survivors with a sincere apology is important. However, “seeking pardon” requires 
more than issuing a statement or holding a meeting. Rather it is a process that is rarely achieved 
in one moment and sometimes may not be achieved at all. Every survivor’s experience and 
journey is deeply personal and different from that of any other person. As the Lord seeks out the 
lost and abandoned, so priests, religious and lay ministers must seek the pardon of those who 
have been harmed. For clergy and religious, the process of pastoral conversion is aided by our 
seeking pardon from all those impacted by sexual abuse. 

Clearly, this is not an easy path to walk, but walk it we must, together with victims and all those 
impacted. We are called to enter through the narrow gate, ensuring that no one is left behind. 

D. Concrete Pathways of Reform 

Listening to and acknowledging survivors and sincerely seeking their pardon are indispensable 
steps in this journey of renewal. They are part of the restoration that needs to take place if the 
Church is to recover credibility and promote healing. The community requires that a just order 
be maintained, and the just order of the Church has been fractured by the crimes of some of its 
ministers. 

Again, the Holy Father outlines the importance of this next step, as he tells us: 

“Our expressions of sorrow must be converted into concrete pathways of reform to both prevent 
further abuse and to give confidence to others that our efforts will bring about real and reliable 
change.” 

In this regard, the vital work of creating policies, procedures and guidelines must be undertaken, 
and they should be reviewed and updated on a regular basis. Requirements for screening, 
training and mandatory reporting to civil authorities are crucial. Without clear and definite policies 
and procedures, people try to improvise, often with good intention, but the results are all too 



often disastrous. Yet, we know that policies themselves are not enough. We need effective 
methods to audit compliance and monitor the implementation of policies. 

Training and background checks for Church personnel are essential, as well as undertaking 
safeguarding audits and ensuring our canonical and civil procedures are both up-to-date and in 
harmony with each other. 

Other presenters during our Conference will speak more on these matters. However, these steps 
constitute a “concrete pathway of reform,” as the Holy Father has indicated and without which 
we will not achieve authentic pastoral conversion. 

Conclusion 

The journey of learning with regard to the crime and sin of sexual abuse in the life of the Church 
will be ongoing throughout our lives. We have a long way to go. With the assistance of dedicated 
and competent people like those gathered here and many others in the regions, who are 
committed to the process of healing and reconciliation, I am confident that we are on the right 
path and can make meaningful progress, always putting concern for and the needs of the 
survivors first as we move forward. 

I want to acknowledge and thank all survivors who continue to come forward to share their 
stories. It is because of their courage that protection for minors and vulnerable adults and 
assistance services are becoming central components in the life of our Church. Because of them, 
outreach is offered to others who have been gravely harmed by the Church, and others are 
spared from experiencing this horror. 

As far back as 1988, in addressing the bishops of Austria, Pope Saint John Paul II stressed the 
importance of transparency, urging the Church to be like a “glass house” where all can be seen 
from the outside, even what might appear as ugly and shameful. This message is of great 
importance today. We must not be afraid of what we might see when looking at these situations 
of abuse and of how they were handled by the Church in past times. Looking honestly at these 
situations provides a moment of truth, especially for survivors, regarding what happened, what 
didn’t, and particularly what went wrong. Honest assessment of our failures gives the Church the 
insights needed for the ongoing work of doing all that is possible to prevent further abuse in the 
future. 

Once again, I would like to thank the Polish Bishops Conference for hosting us all here, and to 
all of you engaged in this very important ministry in the Church. You are in my prayers as we 
walk this path of reform and renewal together. 

NOTA: Se reprodujo íntegramente el discurso del Cardenal O’Malley, quien lo publicó en su 
blog.  

 
 


